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Department of Health





On Thursday 8th October, professionals met for The Nottingham MCA Forum, an event which provides individuals with the opportunity to discuss the various ways in which the Mental Capacity Act has impacted on their work and their service users. The Forum is run in partnership with the Radford Care Group, The Department of Health, Nottingham City Council, The Office of Public Guardian and Berryman Solicitors and is invaluable in enabling practitioners to raise any specific concerns which they may have relating to the Mental Capacity Act and for professionals to network with one another.





The first item presented at the Forum was a short video and presentation delivered by Berryman Solicitors, highlighting the various complexities associated with Will drafting. Following this presentation, Robert Nisbet (Regional Programme Manager for Safeguarding Adults and Dignity in Care) led a group discussion around a case study, where participants were encouraged to discuss their ideas with other members of the Forum in individual groups. Following this, the Forum then provided its participants with the opportunity to select a new logo which would be adopted by the Nottingham MCA Forum before concluding with ‘question time with a difference’. Enabling participants to be more familiar with the roles of others attending the Forum and how the Mental Capacity Act impacts their specific working roles, the item provided a useful insight into the work of others. 





The next Nottingham MCA Forum event will be held in 2010. Information can be accessed via the new online MCA forum at � HYPERLINK "http://www.radfordcaregroup.org.uk" ��www.radfordcaregroup.org.uk�. The online blog enables members to post and share their ideas or concerns regarding the MCA with fellow followers. 
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Dignity in Care Programme Support Officer





My name is Lucy Pearson and I have recently been appointed as the Dignity in Care Programme Support Officer for the Department of Health, East Midlands. I am really excited about working on the Dignity in Care Programme and very much looking forward to meeting new people within my post. As Programme Support Officer, I will be working closely with Robert Nisbet providing support for the programme through the recruitment and support of new and existing Dignity in Care Champions and initiatives within the East Midlands region. As well as supporting and enabling these networks I will also analyse and disseminate information relating to Dignity in Care and be involved in the compiling of case studies which seek to highlight good practice regarding the programme around the region.














If you wish to contact Lucy regarding the Dignity in Care programme, she can be reached via email at: � HYPERLINK "mailto:lucy.pearson@dh.gsi.gov.uk" ��lucy.pearson@dh.gsi.gov.uk�











A Carer’s Perspective





Empowerment & Protection Conference 


1st December 2009


Pride Park, Derby








On the 1st December 2009, a multi-agency conference will be held in partnership with Browne Jacobson Solicitors and the Department of Health, themed specifically around empowerment and protection and the crucial embedding of the Mental Capacity Act and Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards into adult safeguarding. The legislation is crucial in protecting those adults who may lack the specific capacity to make informed decisions and exercise choice over important aspects of their lives, and importantly informs how the best interests of an individual should be decided upon. 





The proposed conference will be structured around a series of presentations and workshops, providing the participants with the opportunity to gain a detailed understanding of this legislation and the importance of safeguarding adults. Guest speakers who will present on the day include: Sallyanne Johnson (Corporate Director, Nottingham City Council, Adult Services, Housing and Health), Lucy Bonnerjea (Lead for the ‘No Secrets’ Review Team, Department of Health), Robert Nisbet (Regional Programme Manager for Safeguarding Adults and Dignity in Care, Department of Health) and Paula Scully (Solicitor, Derbyshire County Council). Additional support will also be provided by Browne Jacobson Solicitors whose legal team members will be involved in the workshops “informing law to support safeguarding”.





The conference will be held at The Riverside Centre, Pride Park, Derby, and will commence at 9.30 a.m. and finish at 4.00 p.m. There are a limited 75 places available for the event and invitation is open to the following members:





Supervisory bodies (PCT and Local Authorities – Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards)





Mental Capacity Act Local Implementation Networks (LINs)





Independent Mental Capacity Advocate (IMCA) and paid representatives





Best Interest Assessors (DOLS)





Mental Health Assessors (DOLS)





Legal professionals working in the health and social care sector and/or providing legal services for public bodies





NHS and local authority commissioners 





Managers for safeguarding adults and safeguarding board members





Academic institutions





Senior managers in statutory services with responsibility for safeguarding MCA/DOLS





Carers of services users who have been assessed under the MCA (including DOLS)





* Please note that for managing authorities (DOLS) care homes/hospitals, specific conferences are being arranged in the region relevant to these services and MCA and DOLS.











For more information on this event please contact � HYPERLINK "mailto:emma.king@dh.gsi.gov.uk" ��emma.king@dh.gsi.gov.uk� or tel 0115 9714737
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The success of the Kathleen Rutland Care Home as a good example of practicing dignity in care has been recently highlighted in the publication of a Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection report who awarded the home a 3 Star Rating (Excellent).

















Minister Phil Hope visits Kathleen Rutland Home





On the 10th September, Care Services Minister Phil Hope visited the Kathleen Rutland Care Home, of the Vista group - an independent and local charity who are a key provider in the delivery of services for blind and partially sighted individuals residing within Leicester, Leicestershire and Rutland. Currently serving an estimated 6,000 registered blind and partially sighted individuals within their region. Vista place a strong emphasis on the provision of adequate support which can enable their users to enjoy the freedom of independent living. 





The Kathleen Rutland Care Home is one of two residential homes for older people within the Vista group, and offers a specialist visually impaired service for its residents. Located within spacious and attractive grounds which are easily accessible for all residents, the home provides single occupancy accommodation and en-suite facilities. The home has strong links with the local community with volunteers actively involved in the organising of regular reading groups, to ensure that residents are kept up to date with news. In addition to this, a wide range of activities and interests are organised within and outside of the home by an Activities Coordinator, with visitors and friends actively encouraged to participate in the home life and the activities on offer. 





A central philosophy underpinning the care at Vista Homes is the “Eden Alternative”, which strives to provide a home setting within which people want to live and where carers want to work. In adopting this approach, the home seeks to promote a community environment which is designed to encourage meaningful interaction and a positive lifestyle. There is a strong commitment amongst the staff to the “Eden Alternative” concept, with the belief that a high level of staff training is crucial in ensuring that employees are not only competent in their role but that their competency is reflected in the care given to residents and in the pride which they feel about the home. Specialist Rehabilitation Officers are employed by the Vista Home group with all care team staff receiving visual impairment awareness and mobility training which ensures that they are adequately equipped to meet the needs of the individual residents.





Vista homes, including Kathleen Rutland Care Home were early adopters of the Dignity in Care Campaign and have made significant contributions in supporting other services to ensure that dignity and respect are integral to their care practice, and for fully understanding the requirements of the Mental Capacity Act (MCA) and Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). The home played a significant role in contributing to a DVD and Training Pack which has now been made available nationally as a free resource for care homes and organisations. Residents and staff at the home were involved in the filming of the DVD and the film chapter entitled a ‘Day in the Life of Violet’ has been widely applauded as a tool for the training of care staff in health and social care services on issues concerning capacity, human rights, responsibilities, restrictions and how to improve the dignity of care. 





The home’s strong emphasis on dignity in care is furthermore reflected in the importance of addressing the individual needs of the residents based at Kathleen Rutland, ensuring that each resident is treated with respect and as a unique individual. Upon arrival to the home, residents are allocated a key-support worker, who, working alongside a supervisor, develops an Individual Support Plan, designed to suit the resident’s lifestyle and support needs ensuring that at all times one receives as high a standard of care and support to suit their specific needs and wishes. 





Robert J Nisbet


Social Care & Partnerships


Department of Health 


East Midlands








Page 5





The conference was hosted by the United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust, the purpose of the conference was to emphasise the continued importance of same sex accommodation within the hospital and dignity in care. In order to achieve this, the conference was structured around a series of presentations by guest speakers, which provided participants with the opportunity to engage in discussion surrounding these issues and relate them specifically to their own working role. The guest speakers included Sylvia Knight (Chief Nurse ULHT) and a representative from the Patient Council (ULHT), Amanda Rolland (Work-Stream Lead- Clinical Standards & Patient Experience, NHS East Midlands), Robert Nisbet (Regional Programme Manager for Safeguarding & Dignity in Care, Department of Health), Terry Vine (Patient & Public Involvement Manager ULHT), Sister Catherine McIntosh (ICU, ULHT), Sister Helen Shelton (EAU, ULHT) and Alison Gibbs (Matron, Paediatrics, ULHT). 








Same-sex accommodation can be provided in a number of ways including; same-sex wards, single rooms with adjacent same-sex toilet and washing facilities and same-sex bays or rooms with the understanding that patients should not have to pass through accommodation or toilet/bathroom facilities which is used by the opposite sex to reach their own. Although recognising that certain exceptions will apply where the provision of effective care takes precedence over that of same-sex accommodation, the allocating of patients into mixed-sex accommodation needs to be justified to all, ensuring that everyone is notified of the situation and a transfer is arranged as soon as is possible.








The conference in general reiterated the importance of same-sex accommodation in ensuring that the dignity and privacy of patients is respected, during a period of time when they are often considered to be at their most vulnerable. Raising the question as to how we would all feel were we to be subjected to mixed-sex accommodation as a patient - be that mixed sleeping, toilet or bathroom facilities- the conference identified the potential personal and cultural challenges which this form of accommodation can present for the individual and indeed their family/friends and the staff involved in their care. Effective communication was identified as a crucial aspect in ensuring that patients were made aware of any issues which might affect them in relation to same-sex accommodation, with a raised awareness of the significance of being sensitive to patient’s individual needs and wishes within the hospital. As numerous speakers indicated during the conference, the small alterations can often be significant alone in altering the overall hospital experience for patients. 
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Dignity in Care Same Sex Accommodation


Conference





Phone  0115 971 4708


E-mail  robert.nisbet@dh.gsi.gov.uk





The Dignity Campaign aims to put dignity at the heart of care services.





I have been a carer since 2001 when my son became unwell. Little did I realise that my background experience as an employee in mental health services would help me enormously in my role of carer. I believe that the shortcomings I have experienced in some of the services would have been even more of a hurdle for a carer who has no such experience.





I joined carer support groups where I learned a lot from other carers but it became clear that every individual and their illness poses unique problems. I knew my son, and I also knew the person he was before his illness struck him. Although I could share and receive information from other carers, I needed to learn a lot more and the only way I could do that was to be part of the team looking after him. At least, that is what I thought – as this should have allowed me to benefit from help, guidance, openness, joint discussion, education, training and information from the professional service providers. Unfortunately for carers, even from within the care team, the information required by carers is not always forthcoming; most carers have to fight for the little information they receive. Our role is exhausting in itself without considering all the energy we have to use to receive the tools we so badly need to do the job properly. 





Although there are guidelines and policies to try and help carers, details of these are





To make a contribution to this newsletter, please send any news and updates on services about improving Dignity in Care to emma.king@dh.gsi.gov.uk





An effective carer should:





be part of the care team


be involved in the writing of a Care Plan and receive a copy


receive training


have their own regular assessments


be told about the side-effects of medication


receive respite breaks


be listened to!





Are all of the above rigidly followed? I will leave that question with you all……











We’re on the Web!


www.dignityincare.org.uk





not always forthcoming from the teams. Sometimes carers are made to feel as though they are nuisances, and what I have personally experienced, is the attitude that says “stand back and watch us doing our job”. For a carer who is anxious to help and who has a unique contribution to make, this is not very satisfactory. We do know and have been told that we do not have to be carers, but if you are a parent you do not have that option – emotionally you are caring and therefore try and do the very best for the person in order to alleviate the mental stress they are under. Services should know that we are not a liability but an asset to them. If we had the resources to do our job properly then many service users would not be ‘revolving door’ clients. Personally I know that the care I have given has kept my service user stay out of hospital for 9 years. This MUST help the Mental Health Trusts.





In order to help carers in mental health acquire and maintain the necessary skills, teams should firstly abide by their legal obligations and adhere to guidelines outlined by the Department of Health and also, I must add, to the Trusts’ individual policies on how these guidelines should be carried forward. Managers sit around tables and they mean well when they make these policies, but what carers find is that these policies are not





always disseminated to the delivery level staff. Yes, audits are undertaken at regular intervals but are the results of the audit acted upon?





Personally I have found that paperwork about the very vulnerable, disabled person is often inaccurate and written in a slapdash way. These vulnerable people very often do not have the expertise, energy or motivation to read, question, or refute what is written about them. The statements made are very often not substantiated but are put on databases for wide circulation. Dignity and respect is very often taken away from them and where events and conversations are reported, and even in regard to the mental condition of a service user, the word of an unqualified worker is taken as true in opposition to the word of the service user, precisely because of the mental illness. It must be remembered in mental health that these service users should be treated like any other individuals who do not experience the stigma of being mentally unwell. They too have feelings and emotions and are often very sensitive about their condition. When stable they know exactly what is going on.





To summarise, good practice should include treating service users and carers with dignity and respect and ensuring that the information and skills required by carers for doing this very responsible job are made available to them. 











